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September 1, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance providing a supplemental appropriation in the amount of $4,478,000.  The supplemental appropriation provides appropriation authority for several agencies throughout King County, in addition to funding the Risk Abatement Fund/IT Class Comp appropriation unit that will provide compensation to the IT Class Comp employees covered by memoranda of agreement.  Individual memoranda of agreements were negotiated by and between King County and International Federation of Professional & Technical Engineers; Local 17; International Brotherhood of Teamsters Local 117; and Service Employees International Union Public Safety Employees, Local 519.  These agreements implement Information Technology classifications and cover 400 employees in the Departments of Adult and Juvenile Detention, Community & Human Services, Development & Environmental Services, Executive Services, Judicial Administration, Natural Resources & Parks, Public Health, Transportation and the King County Sheriff’s Office.
The Information Technology Class/Compensation Project was charged with establishing a classification and compensation structure; completing negotiations for pay, implementing new classifications, step placement and retroactive pay for each covered employee.  In an effort to negotiate and expedite this final phase before the end of 2004, the Information Technology Class/Compensation Project office was created.  This office will sunset within the first six months of 2005, following the completion of all employee appeals and adjustments.  The Information Technology Class/Compensation Project is the final phase of a ten year plan to classify King County employees into job classifications that accurately reflect work performed.
The total cost of the 2004 contract settlement covered by the memorandum of agreement is $3,279,000 and covers two months of range and step increases for certain covered employees, retroactive pay from the effective date of contract, and several signing bonuses negotiated between different bargaining units and King County.  Included in the total cost is an increase in FICA/PERs adjustment; a contingency at 10% for errors, omissions, employee elections and employee appeals; and administrative costs associated with negotiating the IT classification compensation.  
The Office of Management and Budget has anticipated this settlement for the past two years and requested fund managers to set aside reserves in salary and wage contingencies to cover the estimated costs.  I certify that funds are available.  Attached is a complete fiscal note for 2004, 2005 and 2006 for costs associated with this labor settlement.  
If you have questions, please contact Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget at 

(206) 296-3434.
Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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Anita Whitfield, Human Resources Division Director, DES
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